

## IS THERE DISCRIMINATION BETWEEN REFUGEES IN THE UKRAINE TRAGEDY?

Hazel ÇAĞAN ELBİR

Analyst

## Analysis No : 2022 / 5

24.03.2022

We are on the nineteenth day of the military operation, which started after the President of the Russian Federation Vladimir Putin made a long speech in which he recognized Donetsk and Luhansk. The developments in Ukraine, where news of the death of Russian soldiers, as well as many Ukrainians, were received, had broad repercussions both regionally and globally. The situation of the Ukrainians who had to leave their homeland has been reflected on television and social media for days. It is seen that the developments in Ukraine, which are being watched closely by the correspondents of the international media in the world, are viewed by the world public opinion with a certain degree of reaction and deep sadness. Today, in terms of the level of civilization and culture that humanity has reached, it is understood from the reactions of the international community that such events are generally despised and that it is becoming increasingly difficult to accept them in good conscience. In this context, along with the regulations envisaged, it is seen that the European Union (EU) is working on a new asylum admission decision and has started some preparations for it. As a matter of fact, the EU has announced that the people who took refuge in the EU from Ukraine, since they have biometric passports, can stay in the member states for 90 days without a visa during the first stages. It is also seen that the EU is making preparations to grant residence and work permits for up to three years within the EU borders to Ukrainians who were forced to leave their homes. Expressing that there are more people who want to escape Ukraine, even though their number still reaches 2.5 million, and that they need to be prepared for this, the authorities state that they are ready to welcome these people[1].

However, there are also indications that the EU's compassion and tolerance does not include everyone who wants to escape the Russian occupation. For example, there are news reports in the international press that students from African countries studying at Ukrainian universities are being subjected to some discriminatory treatment on the Ukraine-Poland border, and that "Ukrainian people pass first" is given priority. Korrine Sky,

one of the staff members who helped coordinate the escape routes of the African students stranded in Ukraine, told Insider that some students who went to the border experienced difficulty getting on. Ms. Sky said, Some people went to get on the bus, but black people are not easily allowed to get on the bus. Because the Ukrainians are given priority.[2] An African student who was able to reach the Ukraine-Poland border wrote on Twitter that the Ukrainian police and army were making it difficult for Africans to cross. The same student shared in a video that the authorities threatened to shoot them.

Although what the black people experienced at the Ukraine-Poland border was published as a "claim", it is not a coincidence that Western mainstream media outlets have chosen words to reinforce these claims. Some examples of these are below:

- 1. *BBC*, Its very emotional for me because I see European people with blue eyes and blonde hair being killed Ukraines Deputy Chief Prosecutor, David Sakvarelidze[3]
- 2. *CBS News*, This isn't Iraq or Afghanistan...This is a relatively civilized, relatively European city- CBSforeign correspondent Charlie DAgata[4]
- 3. *Al-Jazeera*, What's compelling is looking at them, the way they are dressed. These are prosperous, middleclass people. These are not obviously refugees trying to get away from the Middle East...or North Africa. They look like any European family that you'd live next door to.[5]
- 4. *BFM TV* (France), We are in the 21st century, we are in a European city and we have cruise missile fire as though we were in Iraq or Afghanistan, can you imagine!?[6]
- 5. *The Daily Telegraph*, This time, war is wrong because the people look like us and have Instagram and Netflix accounts. It's not in a poor, remote country any more. Daniel Hannan[7]
- 6. *ITV* (UK), The unthinkable has happened...This is not a developing, third world nation; this is Europe![8]
- 7. *BFM TV* (France), We are in the 21st century, we are in a European city and we have cruise missile fire as though we were in Iraq or Afghanistan, can you imagine!?[9]

Similar examples of such broadcasts may be may continue. These expressions can sometimes be condescending, not only to refugees from the Middle East or Africa, but also to Ukrainian refugees. In this context circumstance, the above news reports from BBC and CBS News draw attention.

On the other hand, there are also reports that Russian students in Europe were expelled from their schools after Russia attacked Ukraine[10]. In addition to these, some excesses are witnessed in the sanctions applied separately by the US and the EU in a period of approximately twenty days. Extreme decisions such as the removal of Dostoevsky's lecture in Italy on the grounds of war[11], Cardiff Philharmonic Orchestra's dismissal of Tchaikovsky from the program[12], Munich Philharmonic Orchestra's famous Russian Conductor Valery Gergiyevs dismissal on the grounds that he did not condemn Putin's plans to attack Ukraine, and even the banning of cats, whose owners are Russians, from international competitions[13] can be mentioned in this context/. These developments indicate that in some European countries, decisions are being made emotionally, and therefore, behaviors that are far from logic and justice can be displayed.

The EU, which remained silent on Greece's attempts to drown "less civilized" asylum seekers at sea, as Western media call it, is now opening its doors wide to asylum seekers whom it considers "relatively civilized". According to the latest data, more than two million people left Ukraine and sought refuge in Hungary, Slovakia, Romania and Poland. Jenaz Lenarcic, the member of the European Commission responsible for crisis management, announced that this number could reach several million. He said that they should be prepared for many more people who may come[14].

After the Russian invasion of Ukraine, European Commission President Ursula von der Leyen said that Ukraine is a part of the EU. She stated that Ukraine is one of them and they want to see Ukraine in the EU[15]. She expressed that the Ukrainians defend the EU values and principles, and therefore any support they need will be provided to them. In fact, on February 28th, 2022, Ukraine officially applied for EU membership. Ukrainian President Volodymyr Zelenskiy demanded that the EU make a decision on Ukraine's membership through a special process at a time when Ukraine was defending itself against the invasion of Russian forces[16].

In the current climate, EU senior officials often state that they do not favor EU enlargement. EU High Representative for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy and Vice-President of the EU Commission Josep Borrell Fontelles explained that promising Ukraine NATO membership was a mistake, and stated that Ukraine's EU membership would not happen immediately at the Antalya Diplomacy Forum (ADF), which was held for the second time this year. In the ADF, the EU's Commissioner for Enlargement Oliver Varhelyi also said that Ukraine's EU membership will not be prompt, that every country that fulfills the conditions will become a member of the EU and underlined that it is necessary to be realistic in this regard[17]. Independent of both EU officials, just before these statements, on March 10th, 2022, French Minister of European Affairs Clement Beaune stated that Ukraine "cannot become a member tomorrow"[18]. Likewise, NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg also attended the ADF and noted that Ukraine's NATO membership was not a development that could materialize immediately.

All these statements were recorded after Volodymyr Zelenskiy's speech in the European Parliament on March 1st, 2022. During his speech, President of Ukraine Zelensky said, Prove to us that you are with us.[19]. After this speech, he received a standing ovation, during which even Head of European Commission Ursula von der Leyen could not hold back her tears. It seems that the rising wave of sentimentality in the Western public opinion in the face of the disaster that Ukraine has suffered has left its place to a necessary realism over time and has made it necessary to resort to sanctions that will, for example, impede the Russian economic and financial balances, so that Russia's invasion of Ukraine does not go unpunished.

Today, the reason behind Russia's invasion of Ukraine emerges as the unprincipled and indecisive attitude of the West since the early 2000s. In fact, it has been confirmed by this occupation and the influx of refugees that the Wests practices of double standards continue to this day in a similar manner. While NATO gave a membership perspective to Ukraine and Georgia at the 2008 Warsaw Summit, it remained a bystander to the Russian

Federation's violations on the territorial integrity of Georgia in 2008 and then Ukraine in 2014. In particular, with the stance followed during President Trump's term, the groundwork was laid for Russia to finish what it started in Ukraine, and Russia's attempts to attack Ukraine's independence, sovereignty and territorial integrity from the beginning of 2021, right after Trump left office in 2020, have been overlooked. At the end of the day, it is possible to state that humanity is faced with a picture in which the hesitant and discriminatory policies pursued by the West are not only limited to the practices in the field of democracy and human rights, but also deepened in a way that may lead to the erasure of a state from the map.

\*Photograph: https://constitutionnet.org/news/constitutionalizing-ukraines-eu-natoaspirations-genuine-conviction-or-electoral-strategy

[1] AB, Ukraynadan 4 Milyon Kişinin Başka Ülkelere Sığınabileceğini Tahmin Ediyor, *aa.com.tr*, 28 February 2022, https://www.aa.com.tr/tr/dunya/ab-ukraynadan-4-milyon-kisinin-baska-ulkelere-siginabilecegini-tahminediyor/2517313.

[2] African students fleeing the Russian invasion say they have been prevented from crossing to Poland due to a 'Ukrainians first' policy, *businessinsider.com*, 28 February 2022, https://www.businessinsider.com/africanstudents-ukrainians-first-policy-preventing-them-leaving-war-zone-2022-2.

[3] The BBC, Its very emotional for me because I see European people with blue eyes and<br/>blonde hair being killed - Ukraines Deputy Chief Prosecutor, David Sakvarelidze,<br/>*Twitter.com*, 27 February 2022,<br/>https://twitter.com/AlanRMacLeod/status/1497974245737050120?s=20&t=fbm8IJbn8xK6MddnpXHZ9

[4] CBS News, This isn't Iraq or Afghanistan...This is a relatively civilized, relatively European city- CBS foreign correspondent Charlie DAgata, *Twitter.com*, 27 February 2022, https://twitter.com/AlanRMacLeod/status/1497974911566061571?s=20&t=fbm8IJbn8xK6MddnpXHZ9

[5] Al-Jazeera What's compelling is looking at them, the way they are dressed. These are prosperous, middleclass people. These are not obviously refugees trying to get away from the Middle East...or North Africa. They look like any European family that you'd live next door to. *Twitter.com*, 27 February 2022, https://twitter.com/AlanRMacLeod/status/1497976546170216448?s=20&t=fbm8IJbn8xK6MddnpXHZ9

[6] BFM TV (France) We are in the 21st century, we are in a European city and we have cruise missile fire as though we were in Iraq or Afghanistan, can you imagine!?, *Twitter.com*, 27 February 2022, https://twitter.com/AlanRMacLeod/status/1497977015663796229?s=20&t=fbm8IJbn8xK6MddnpXHZ9

[7] The Daily Telegraph This time, war is wrong because the people look like us and haveInstagram and Netflix accounts. It's not in a poor, remote country any more. - DanielHannan, Twitter.com,27February2022,

https://twitter.com/AlanRMacLeod/status/1497979340381990912?s=20&t=fbm8IJbn8xK6MddnpXHZ9

[8] ITV (UK) The unthinkable has happened...This is not a developing, third world nation;
this is Europe!, *Twitter.com*, 27 February 2022,
https://twitter.com/AlanRMacLeod/status/1497981855764824065?s=20&t=fbm8IJbn8xK6MddnpXHZ9

[9] BFM TV (France) We are in the 21st century, we are in a European city and we have cruise missile fire as though we were in Iraq or Afghanistan, can you imagine!?,
*Twitter.com*, 27 February 2022,
https://twitter.com/AlanRMacLeod/status/1497977015663796229?s=20&t=fbm8IJbn8xK6MddnpXHZ9

[10] Russian Students Being expelled from European Universities Due to Situation in Ukraine, *fastmailnews.com*, 28 Şubat 2022, https://www.fastmailnews.com/page/detailnews/russian-students-beingexpelled-from-european-universities-due-to-situation-in-ukraine/89942.

[11] Savaşı Gerekçe Göstererek Dostoyevski dersini kaldıran İtalyan Üniversitesi ÜlkeyiKarıştırdı,2March2022, indyturk.com,https://www.indyturk.com/node/479196/dünya/savaşı-gerekçe-göstererek-dostoyevski-dersini-kaldıran-italyan-üniversitesi.

[12] Cardiff Philharmonic removes Tchaikovsky performance over Ukraine conflict, *theguardian.com*, 9 March 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2022/mar/09/cardiff-philharmonic-orchestra-removes-tchaikovsky-over-ukraine-conflict.

[13] International Cat Federation Bans Russian Cats From Competitions, *The Washington Post*, 3 March 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2022/03/03/russia-cat-ban-ukraine-war/.

[14] AB, Ukraynadan 4 Milyon Kişinin Başka Ülkelere Sığınabileceğini Tahmin Ediyor, *aa.com.tr*, https://www.aa.com.tr/tr/dunya/ab-ukraynadan-4-milyon-kisinin-baska-ulkelere-siginabilecegini-tahminediyor/2517313.

[15] Avrupa Komisyonu Başkanı Leyen: Ukrayna Bizden Biri, ABde görmek istiyoruz, *euronews.com*, 27 February 2022, https://tr.euronews.com/2022/02/27/avrupa-komisyonu-baskan-leyen-ukrayna-bizden-biri-ab-degormek-istiyoruz.

[16] Ukrayna, AB Üyeliği için Resmen Başvurdu, *dw.de*, 28 February 2022, https://www.dw.com/tr/çavuşoğlubütün-ülkeleri-karadenizden-savaş-gemisi-geçirmemesi-konusunda-uyardık/a-60940395.

[17] AntalyaDiplomasiForumu,11March2022,https://twitter.com/HazelCagan/status/1502287875714560000?s=20&t=LTzMXT3P68zA1sLAwa918Q.

[18] Fransa Avrupa İşleri Bakanı: Ukrayna'nın AB üyeliği 'hemen yarın olmayacak', zaman alacak, *euronews.com*, 10 March 2022, https://tr.euronews.com/2022/03/10/fransa-avrupa-isleri-bakan-ukrayna-n-n-ab-uyeligi-hemen-yar-n-olmayacak-zaman-alacak.

AV

[19] Ukraine's Zelenskiy tells EU: 'Prove that you are with us," *economictimes.com*, 1 March 2022, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/international/worldnews/ukrainian-president-tells-eu-parliament-his-country-is-fighting-to-be-equal-membersof-europe/articleshow/89926929.cms?from=mdr.

About the Author :

Hazel Çağan-Elbir is an analyst in AVİM. Çağan-Elbir continues her studies in Political Economy doctorate program at Atılım University.

To cite this article: ELBİR, Hazel ÇAĞAN. 2025. "IS THERE DISCRIMINATION BETWEEN REFUGEES IN THE UKRAINE TRAGEDY?." Center For Eurasian Studies (AVİM), Analysis No.2022 / 5. March 24. Accessed September 07, 2025. https://avimbulten.org/public/en/Analiz/IS-THERE-DISCRIMINATION-BETWEEN-REFUGEES-IN-THE-UKRAINE-TRAGEDY



Süleyman Nazif Sok. No: 12/B Daire 3-4 06550 Çankaya-ANKARA / TÜRKİYE Tel: +90 (312) 438 50 23-24 • Fax: +90 (312) 438 50 26 ☑ @avimorgtr ⓓ https://www.facebook.com/avrasyaincelemelerimerkezi E-Mail: info@avim.org.tr http://avim.org.tr

© 2009-2025 Center for Eurasian Studies (AVİM) All Rights Reserved